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RESPONSE TO CRITICS

Stated IAAF Official PETER MARLOW, “I was tempted to respond to criticism in Essex Walker about the European Cup meeting at Leamington Spa, but I won’t as I’ve noticed that most who were critical were not actually there”,  Peter has a point – and one which has been made by several others among our readership.

BROADCASTING NEWS
Experienced broadcaster and respected statistician PETER MATTHEWS has recently spent 3 weeks in St. Barts Hospital with heart concerns.  He’s now out and those listening to the Sheffield Grand Prix meeting on television may well have heard his distinctive timbre in the background as the stadium commentator.  Indeed we’re pleased to note that he’s well enough to reoccupy his seat in the commentary box.  Peter is also the President of Enfield & Harringey AC and in this role MARTIN OLIVER had been hoping to get him along to one of our popular Enfield League walking races at Donkey Lane.  We still hope that we can give Peter the welcome he deserves, as he’s a true friend of race walking.  His accurate annual rankings and informed comment are compulsive reading for all walking followers each January.  On Saturday October 13th the Race Walking Association is celebrating its centenary with a Dinner in Central London – after an Enfield League race in the afternoon.  Now that would be a good race to welcome Peter to wouldn’t it?
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A PIECE OF CAKE   
2007 is the Centenary year of the Race Walking Association.  The exact date of foundation was 12th September 1907.  As it happens we have a walking race on Wednesday 12th September 2007.  That is the WWW 5,000 Metres at Ashtons Track, Woodford Bridge commencing at 6.30 pm.  To celebrate there will be drinks and a special cake for a post-race social.  It’s also an Essex League race, so lets see a bumper turnout of competitors and officials – and lets see some of those who have retired over the years coming along – if only to socialise.  See you all there on the night!
SOCIAL FUNCTION

The Race Walking Association are to hold a Centenary Dinner at the Royal Air Force Club, No. 128 Piccadilly on the evening of Saturday 13th October.  The venue is easy to reach – nearest Underground station is Hyde Park Corner (Piccadilly Line).  The chosen venue also does overnight accommodation.  Tickets are £25 each and available from Mr. Peter Marlow, The Picture House, 134G Southgate Street, BURY ST EDMUNDS.  Suffolk.  IP33 2AF.  Please make cheques payable to Race Walking Association.  Numbers are limited by the hall size, and several bookings have already been made even before adverts appeared, and also at the recent SWC 100 Miles/National 50K at Battersea Park.

CONGRATULATIONS

The GB/NI team for the IAAF World Championships in Osaka sadly contained no Essex selections, but at least one UK walker went to a major event – Redcar’s JO JACKSON.  So congratulations to JO for making the plane to Japan.
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ESSEX MAN IS NATIONAL CHAMPION

At Manchester on Sunday 29th July Colchester Harrier DOMINIC KING sped around the track for a convincing victory in the Norwich Union National 5,000 Metres Championship walk, clocking 20 minutes and 57.9 seconds with youngster BEN WEARS (Redcar) next home in 22.11.85.  Sadly twin brother DANIEL saw the dreaded red disqualification disk.  No Essex entrants were in the Ladies event over the same distance.

BUSY WEEKEND

After a number with nothing much happening, we get 4 Championships competing to obtain our ever dwindling band of judges and other officials on the same weekend.  The last weekend in July saw the National 50K/National & SWC 100 Miles in London, BMAF T&F Championships in the Midlands and AAAs 5,000 metres in the north west.
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HOT OFF THE PRESS  

We shall be staging the UK Championships in London for the next four years starting in 2008 when we will hold the competition on Chelsea Embankment on April 6th.  The climax will be in 2012 when the test event will be held in conjunction with our Championship on the Olympic Course.


Regards,    Peter Marlow
JULY WWW WOES
Again this walk was conducted with single figures present, and no Ladies or Younger Aged Group competitors.  We did have a clear winner – Canvey Islander PHIL BARNARD (14.17.9), who was making his 2007 Series debut.  ROD DUNN came all the way from Peterborough to place 3rd, with 4th spot going to LAURENCE DORDOY who was making his 2nd appearance in successive nights, having pounded the Queen’s Carriageway at Battersea Park in Tuesday’s Vets 5 Miler.  Surely if Rod comes from Peterborough he deserves to see more locals racing, as does Laurence who raced twice in 2 nights?  ALAN O’RAWE got better as the race went on, finishing with a flourish in 19.05.4 for 5th.  Alan had been working just down the road in Newbury Park during the afternoon, went back to Southend and then came all the way back again for an early evening start – that’s dedication.  Why can’t more make that little extra effort?  PETER CASSIDY continued his sequence (now many years) of continuous appearances in this event while KEN LIVERMORE showed that he continues gaining confidence after his brush against the Canvey Island sea wall in April.  Ilford’s walkers were cheered on by 2 Ilford AC Past Presidents, in IAN GAINS and former ‘Mr Universe’ WESLEY CLARKE who was doing his stuff in the hammer-throwing cage.  And…where did walkers vanish to, for MARGARET LIVERMORE opened her car boot for buckshee teas/coffees/cold drinks and eats, so as we could have refreshments and a chat before setting off home.  But….only Peter/Pauline/Hon. Ed remained.  Margaret had made the effort, as the good lady always does at Ashtons!  Sadly noises are being heard from the overall Meeting Organisers about continued small turnouts in the walk – 9 entrants doesn’t bring in much revenue for the host club (Woodford Green with Essex Ladies AC).  So let’s see a huge turnout for the last race of the series (also an Essex League event + the George Woods Trophy) over 5,000 metres commencing at the slightly earlier time of 6.30 pm on Wednesday 12th September.  We must keep this series going for 2008!  DAVE SHARPE was late (bus delay) for his pre-arranged lift pick-up, which had gone by the time he arrived.  So he got another bus and headed for Chigwell Row where he did sterling work assisting Ilford AC’s staging of the annual Newman Hilly Off-Road 5 Miles around 2 circuits of Hainault Forest.  Among those in the running was many times former Essex Walking Champion STUART PHILLIPS.  Nice to see him back in action

A NIGHT TO REMEMBER
The build-up to the SWC/National 100 Miles did not go well, as rumours circulated about unhelpful attitudes from our hosts – the Battersea Park Events Office and their Parks Police.  Only days before the ‘off’ they demanded major course alterations so forcing the Organising Committee to ditch their 40 x 2½ miles course in favour of a shorter 50 x 2 miles one.  It was an uphill struggle trying to muster a full complement of officials and helpers; as the decision to stage Championship events in London, Birmingham and Manchester over the same weekend was drawing such essential personnel in 3 directions.  Perseverance, and hundreds of phone calls paid off; as did that, “It’ll be O.K. on the night” spirit.  It was much better than O.K.,  for it was memorable and will be talked about for years to come.  So thanks to SWC, the RWA and everybody who did anything.  SWC have staged many 100 Miles events and can rightly claim to be the ‘brand leaders’ in this area of athletics.  London-to-Brighton-and-Back and the Ewhurst 100 have ceased owing to traffic concern.  In 1993 a joint SWC/Metropolitan Police WC promotion lured 105 onto the start line to tackle 200 Kilometres.  In 2007 around ½ that number faced RWA President PAUL NIHILL, including the usual and welcomed large contingents from Belgium and the Netherlands – who certainly help to keep these ultra-distance’s going.  In 1993 ALEKSI RODIONOV of Russia had sped past 100 Miles (17.32.20 – the 4th fastest all-time Centurions qualifying performance) on route to  200 Kilometres in 22.04.39.  Since then ‘Roddy the Red’ has entered a number of UK ultra-distance races without  putting-in an appearance.  Still at least he’s putting his roubles into the coffers.  On form he could have done well in 2007 as he’d recently placed 2nd in the Paris-to-Colmar race (over 300 Miles in distance)  A more sedate pace ensued this time as eventual victor MARCELINO  SOBCZAK (a.c. Unitas), who qualified as a Centurion on the Isle-of-Man in 2006 led from the start.  His 19.19.08 win was an hour better than last year and over an hour ahead of his nearest rival – no contest!  Mind you he was the only entrant to get his number on the board, having been observed lifting around the back of the course in the dead-of-night.  That stirs memories!  No Brits made the frame.  “Age shall not weary them” it is written.  That applies to Centurions Honorary Secretary CHRIS FLINT for he became UK No. 1 at the age of 62 in 22.14.40,  a time just an hour more than when qualifying 18 years earlier.  Now there’s a challenge for all you younger walkers!
As far as Essex is concerned OLLY BROWNE took the honours coming 10th (4th UK) in 22.11.41.  Blisters started forming around 38 miles – but Olly just gritted his teeth and pressed-on, never looking in trouble.  But he suffered afterwards and was unable to go to work during the week following such endeavours.  He stated “I would like to pay tribute to all who supported me especially PAM FICKEN who was on the Park feeding station.  Pam said something inspirational to me on every lap.  I would also like to dedicate this performance at Battersea Park to my late wife Sue”.  Readers may well remember Sue as a lady who was much respected and liked around the Southend and Leigh areas.  Olly also had a prediction that will give his rivals something to think about saying, “But for my blisters I could have got down to something in the 19 hours time band, as I felt that good, and I will do that in future”.  Olly joins a select band of Centurions who have completed 100 Miles on both a track (twice) and now on a road surface.  MARTIN FISHER /who resides at Chafford Hundred near Grays clocked 22.49.20 for 14th spot.  Martin was listed on the programme as ‘unattached’ but on the result sheet as Yorkshire RWC.  Martin and Olly qualified as Centurions at the BT 24 Hours at Colchester Garrison Track in 1985, just 7 minutes apart, claiming Numbers 788 and 789 respectively.  Martin spent much of the race racing with CHRIS FLINT before a ‘pit stop’ allowed the latter to get ahead.

In 21st position came CATH DUHIG who continues to establish herself as an ultra-distance athlete of note with fine performances at various venues over different distances both in the UK and further afield.  In the colours of Loughton AC the good lady clocked 23.28.11 and immediately asserted, “That was my hardest race ever”.  Gentleman and fellow Centurion DAVE SHARPE was on hand to assist her back towards the changing rooms!  In 25th position came ‘Iron Man’ KEVIN PERRY who qualified as a Centurion at Battersea Park (1993) in Southend-on-Sea AC’s colours.  He ground out yet another such finish in 23.44.30, just ahead of HANS van der KNAPP who was timed-in at 23.45.43.  Why list Hans in an Essex resume?  Well he’s been supporting Essex races since the 70s, comes to Essex to officiate and helps organise (with fellow Centurion TONY PERKINS) our annual Essex v Netherlands 10K postal match each December.  Incidentally Monsieur KEVIN now resides in France, where he regularly pounds around a 5 miles course from his home, and came to London especially for the big race.  Both Cath and Kevin have penned post-race articles.  Seldom seen Loughton 2nd claimer KEN WATTS timed it to perfection clocking 21.51.16 for 28th and last 100 miles finisher (those listed after Ken are short-distance classified walkers).  This time there was no carrier bag at the finish for Ken to immediately celebrate with beer can in hand”!  Must get that organised next time.  Ken only made a late decision to race as a back complaint had put a question mark about his appearance.

Sadly not all who started out reached journey’s end, but they all deserved credit for ‘stepping up to the plate’.  East Anglian residents SUE CLEMENTS (Essex –born) and KEVIN MARSHALL (Ilford AC) – both Internationals – bowed out at 38 miles and 40 miles respectively.  Kevin has had a particular hard racing season while Sue had been injured in the Battersea build-up, so causing her to scratch from July’s Blackpool 50 Miles.  Royal Mail walker  MICKY SUTTON made his debut over the distance reaching halfway in 10 hours and 57 minutes before retiring with injury.  Micky had walked a number of LDWA events in order to gain experience during a well-planned preparation period.  He was upbeat about his prospects, predicting, “I’ll do it next time”.  And who would bet against that sort of determination? Plucky STEVE KEMP also retired and lives to fight another day.
Finally a word of thanks to all the Essex Walker readers who helped in staging such an event.  And also sincere thanks to all our readers – to numerous to mention – who came along to encourage and support all those racing.  They needed such support for it was both hot and windy in the early stages.  Then came 5 hours of continuous hard rain during a night which saw unseasonable July temperatures nosedive into single figures.  And profound thanks to TOM POLLAK who came to report matters  -  first hand – on both days.

NO BELL PRIZE

Battersea Park track provided a bell to indicate that last lap,  but it lacked a clanger.  So Centurions President CARL LAWTON produced a spanner wrench from his van to give the bell a good whack every time a hardy competitor completed 49 circuits.

HAT TRICK HERO

Another who has had a hard season is Ilford’s SCOTT DAVIS, and he made a late decision to enter the RWA National 50 Kilometres Championship around the Queen’s Carriageway of Battersea Park.  This was a new venue, trying it out as a ‘B’ race and staging it simultaneously as the SWC 100 Miles (but not insisting that 50K finishers also complete 100 Miles in order to count).  Scott was attempting a 3rd successive victory, but it was Nuneaton Harrier STEVE ARNOLD (last year’s 2nd placer) who took charge at the head of the field.  Indeed his opening 20K was only 2 minutes down on his season’s best for that distance.  A considerable gap opened-up but the Ilford man kept his cool on a hot afternoon and waited for the Midlander’s opening burst to taper off.  Such tactics were to pay off handsomely, for the gap began to close.  In one dramatic circuit the twin effects of the leader slowing and the 2nd placed man speeding-up, saw Arnold’s lead halved.  When the moment came for a new leader to see the empty road unwinding before him, Arnold was over taken without riposte.  From then on it was just a case of how much the winning margin would be – it was to be a record winning margin for an event which had first been held in nearby South Croydon as far back as 1930.  Scott took his refreshment on the move while Steve stopped to take his.  You don’t win 50k races by standing still, and the Midlander didn’t.  Scott won his 3rd UK 50K title in 4.35.39, with Steve emulating his 2006 placing in 5.20.40.  Determined Redcar man DAVE JONES completed the frame in 5.37.01.  Scott’s performance puts him 105th on the all-time UK list.  Team-wise hosts SWC (81 points) were top dogs, followed by ILFORD AC(71) and previous champions BIRCHFIELD HARRIERS (65).  In the Essex stakes Ilford were victors with a team of SCOTT DAVIS, OLLY BROWNE and DAVE SHARPE (classified).  As well as a National 2nd team Ilford also claimed 2nd team in the Southern stakes.  OLLY clocked 6.12 for 50K and KEVIN 6.17.52.  DAVE’s classified finish at 45K was 5.48.40.  It was his first 50K for some years and during the week his training had suffered on account of indisposition.  But he gave it his best and at one stage ground to a standstill owing to a most painful hamstring strain.  Was staging the National 50K in with a longer event a success?  The jury is still out, as several were totally bemused by the classification regulations.  Full result: AW/Record and web sites.

NO STYLE

It’s been reported in Redcar Walker that from now on there’ll be no more FOWLER-DIXON STYLE AWARDS and medals at AAA races.  This long established award rewarded good technique.  Perhaps today’s walkers don’t meet this criteria?

[image: image5.emf]

EMAILS STEVE UTTLEY

Dave,


A number of people have recently expressed disappointment with the current state of UK walking, particularly with regard to our position internationally.  I agree UK walking is disappointing when compared with our glorious past, and that we have to address falling numbers.  However, I still would not swap it for the current scene in most countries.

Frequently one hears people bemoaning our fate and praising the success of other countries.  In my view it depends what is meant by success.  Worldwide the event has a great deal of breadth put precious little depth.  In many cases (Russia and a few others excepted) other countries have a small squad of full time professional walkers (often ex-runners) funded by the Government and no grass roots sport whatsoever.  Those squads are representing nobody, there is no event to speak of outside the squad and, if the money disappeared, the walkers would probably disappear too.  We must not go down that road.  If the UK had a small cadre of full time professional walks existing only to complete in international competitions (which themselves exist to give this elite group something to do) and no competition at weekends for the likes of the readers of Essex Walker would we be better off?  Even if the odd medal came our way?  I don’t think so.

The fact is that UK walking is still a grass roots sport not a Government funded profession carried out by a small and unrepresentative elite of super athletes (walking to rules gradually tweaked over the years to allow them to cover the ground at a similar velocity to pre-war marathon runners).  We should seek to keep walking as a grass roots sport, and build numbers where possible.   I understand the desire of our coaches and supporters for international success, but if walking becomes a sport practised only between countries by professionally funded squads it is unlikely to have a long term future.

Kind Regards,  Steve.
SHARPE OBSERVATION
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Centurion DAVE SHARPE, who both raced and then helped-out at the big Battersea Park promotion, phoned-up a couple of times afterwards to discuss the race.  He pointed out that no Veteran Age group medals have been awarded.  Dave is correct – but for once most folk were damn glad that this long-winded presentation was not heaped on the tired and spent athletes at the end of that meeting.  After a 50 Kilometres/100 Miles race nobody really wants umpteen other awards when those present are literally falling off their chairs through sleep deprivation.  At this presentation one finisher (German KARSTEN KOHLER) had to be pushed towards the platform in a groundsman’s wheelbarrow – from which he was unable to rise in order to receive his new Centurion’s badge, so Centurions President CARL LAWTON delivered it in his flat-out position.  Indeed with so many overseas competitors, for whom English is their 2nd language present, do we now rely on large contingents from Belgium and Holland to keep these ultra-distance going on home soil?  The 2007 presentation was a most professional occasion and thanks are due to the New UK No.1 100 Miles walker CHRIS FLINT, the Centurions Honorary Secretary.  Showing no signs of 21 hours and 14 minutes on his feet he was word perfect and also got all the conditions of trophies 100% correct – which was easier said than done after deciding these matters at a near Geneva Convention at 2 Centurion AGMs.  So well done to the Presentation Party – even though a few overseas entrants had their names mispronounced, but they were used to that as they’d suffered such for hours on Hon. Ed’s commentaries!
FIGURING IT OUT
July’s Royal Mail 5 Miles road run around Hackney’s Victoria Park used a large ‘figure-of-8 course’.  STEVE ALLEN, although injured was plucky enough to “give it a go” – a gesture which backfired when he had to retire on the opening circuit.  DENNIS JONES, who used to score Essex League walking points for Loughton AC and now gives his all for Pitsea Road Runners, really got it wrong as he roamed off-course and got totally lost in this vast park, failing to regain sight of the race.  He spotted a Police van and asked for directions whereupon he was shown pity and driven back to the finish line in their van.  A first class delivery!
A MEDIUM PERFORMANCE 
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“Don’t put your daughter on the stage” was advice penned by Noel Coward.  This author also penned one of the best female parts ever written for stage performance, that being the dotty medium Madam Acarti in ‘Blithe Spirit’.  And CATH DUHIG has landed that plum star role in the next DADS (Downham Amateur Dramatic Society) production.  We’re sure that this experienced English Drama teacher will be earning rave reviews and her audiences will be ‘rolling in the aisles’.  Cath reports that Ryston ladies who so enthusiastically excelled at Moulton, now assemble at the Lynsport Leisure Centre for walking training – and  more structured workouts are planned when summer ends.  With SUE CLEMENTS organising squad training in Cambridge, East Anglia is truly on the move!  Cath and Sue believe in forward planning, as both arranged holiday breaks so as they could ‘put their feet up’ immediately after the SWC/Battersea Park 100 Miles.

“I’LL GET THERE IF I CAN”

That’s a common response from those who usually have no intention of turning-up, but don’t want to disappoint you to your face.  It was uttered by many trying to reach Newport (South Wales) for the Schools International meet on Saturday 21st July, as serious West Country flooding blocked routes into Wales from both the Midlands and Home Counties.  Road and rail links became severed.  The meeting start was delayed for over 2 hours as so many were “trying to get there if they could”.  Among those battling through were selected England representative CHELSEA O’RAWE-HOBBS (with the English Schools Party), judges PETER CASSIDY and PAULINE WILSON (who both do so much to support youth meetings) and the ‘Canvey Support Team’ of MAGS and ALAN.  A venturesome spirit and enquiring mind was needed and the much delayed start was essential. Welsh Walking Secretary JACK THOMAS and Cardiff-based BOB & OLIVE DOBSON completed local journeys before officiating as judges.  Jack was so local that when a 2½ hours delay was announced he went home and returned later.

Essex interest was in a highly competitive girls 3,000 metres where just 11 seconds covered the leading trio.  Chelsea came 3rd in 15.23.4.  Could Chelsea have done better?  Well…yes!  As Jack explained, “The English representatives did not appear to have well-fitting kit and Chelsea was seen to be continually adjusting her attire throughout the race”.  Spectator ALAN O’RAWE further explained, “The issued shorts were too tight and kept riding-up, so causing discomfort.  The representative vest is the important item of clothing in an International match as it identifies the wearer’s Country.  Surely those selected should be able to wear their own shorts and therefore race in clothing that both fits and is comfortable?”  Alan makes a good point.  The winning times were 14.12.96 (boys) and 15.11.14 (girls) recorded by representatives from Wales and Ireland respectively.  In Chelsea’s current form, more representative appearances can be confidentially predicted.  Let’s hope such selections come with stress free travel and better kit!

As for Jack, his family are now returning towards their native Wales.  Jack and Barbara returned to the Principality after many years of Essex residence, while their son is currently moving from Leicester to Stroud in Gloucestershire – not far from the Welsh border – to take up a post in the town’s Leisure Centre.  Jack himself reports that his 6 months course of anti-coagulant treatment is going well, which we’re pleased to hear.  Jack also speaks about his disappointment at missing out on racing in the Welsh Veterans 3,000 metres and not being able to accept judging appointments at the Blackpool 50 Miles, SWC/Battersea Park 100 Miles and at Earls Colne.  Long distance travelling is forbidden until his course of treatment is successfully completed.  As Jack explains, “I’m following Doctor’s orders”.
ALAN JACKSON R.I.P

We’re sorry to report the death of septuagenarian ALAN JACKSON of Havering/Mayesbrook AC, and a Past President of the Essex County AAA.  An active track referee he was also the Officials Secretary of the Essex County AA until his death.  It was a post he had filled for many years.  His funeral service was held at Chelmsford Crematorium on Thursday 26th July.  We are truly grateful for all he’s done, in honorary capacity, for athletics around these parts.  Condolence is expressed to his family on their sad loss.

TRIBUTE TO ALAN JACKSON
Writes Essex County AAA Walking Secretary RAY PEARCE: He used to time our 10,000 metres when at Hornchurch, when he also used to arrange the other officials.  He was a good friend to the walkers and was always willing to help out.  He was a very likable man who will be sorely missed.
EMAILS A FORMER ESSEX LEAGUE CHAMPION
Hello Dave,

[image: image8.emf]


Sorry I haven’t been supporting races recently, but I have got a hat full of excuses, including re-occurring injury, working away from home and a new grandchild in Sheffield (our first).  We are also away in France for the next few weeks.


However, in early September we are travelling north to see our oldest daughter in Sheffield (and our grandson) and I have entered for the Leicester 10k, which I hope to do on the way up.  I am free of injury at the moment, don’t hold your breath, so with any luck I will be back in some sort of action in the autumn.


Thanks for taking the trouble to keep in touch.


Chris Bent
JOURNEYMEN

The last 4 Blackheath 9K races have seen 10, 13, 7 and 8 on the result sheet.  The opening 2 WWW races failed to attract double-figures and even the injured padded around to make up enough numbers to try and justify retaining the 3,000 metres walk on the card.  Ilford’s summer Essex League 5 Miles pulled-in 9 punters and promoter DAVE SHARPE has emphatically stated that he won’t be organising any further such races if the 2008 receives similar support.  So where are the missing entrants?  Yet we are seeing true stalwarts travelling great distances in order to support races.  MICK GRAHAM has made the long round journey from Haverhill (Suffolk) to Blackheath, while sprightly 77 year-old DOUG FOTHERINGHAM has made the same venue after ‘rising with the lark’ in Spalding (Lincolnshire) for a 200 miles plus round journey – for no other purpose but to make the start line.  ROD DUNN has graced the Ashtons Track on a round trip from Peterborough while RON WALLWORK sets out from his Moulton (Suffolk) home and heads for all sorts of destinations.  AMOS SEDDON is another ‘travelling man’ and there are others.  Surely if walkers are travelling such long distances in order to support races and keep things going, they should expect to see more than a handful of others on the starting lines?  Can’t those who live a lot closer to the venues set out more often?
EARLS COLNE TIMETABLE
The card opens with an Under 13s 3K and an Under 17s 5K at 1.30 pm, followed by a Mens/Womens 10K at 2 pm, for which champagne will be awarded to the first man, woman and veteran.  A presentation buffet is to be held in the Golf Club at 3.30 pm.

FOR SALE AT A SMALL PRICE

Athletics Weekly 1975 to 1986 including 5 complete years and 2 other years in binders.  Also World Sports magazine 1964 to 1977.  Full details available from Peter Saunders at psaunders15@hotmail.com
WALK THE WALLWORK WAY
RON WALLWORK’s thought-starter blueprint on the future of UK ultra-distance events proposed switching to a bi-annual format after 2007, for 100 Miles/24 Hours races.  This makes sense as they’re becoming difficult to promote – as the organisers of the SWC 2007 event can testify.  Hundreds of phone calls over months have been needed to implore folk to help officiate – and then it’s been mainly the same familiar faces who have made themselves available.  By a coincidence many had other things on that particular weekend. The Ron Wallwork plan does not ‘close the door’ on an annual 100 Miles/24 Hours event, as it recognises that any Club/Organisation could step forward and offer to stage such a race.  The ultra-distance scene is heading for Newmarket (Suffolk) in 2009 – for the bicentenary of Captain ROBERT BARCLAY’s great feat on Newmarket Heath.  Between June 1st 1809 and 3.37 pm on July 12th, he walked 1,000 miles in 1,000 successive hours for a wager of 1,000 guineas.  For younger readers 1 guinea = £1.05p (or 21 shillings in pre-decimal coinage).  Before they went down the pan Court Line used to tout all their package holidays in guineas.  So the Captain’s 42 days were well rewarded but like today’s Centurion aspirants, he did plenty of pre-event training (most of it in-and-around Brighton, where he enjoyed the fresh air and bathing).  Here’s to 2009!

REUNION NEWS

Our last issue contained a letter from PAUL NIHILL MBE which explained how he and his long-lost sister Wendy had been parted (in 1942), and of how painstaking efforts at tracing her in Glasgow had brought success – resulting in telephone contact earlier this year.  To bring you fully up-to-date Paul now writes:-

“Wendy was as keen as me on a reunion and I am very happy to report that my wife Pauline and I travelled up to Scotland where she now resides, and I finally met up with my sister Wendy after 65 years of us being apart.  Within no time it was as if we’d known each other for years.  There was no barrier whatsoever.  Our reunion was a very emotional and happy one.  It is hoped that Wendy and her two daughters will visit us this autumn and our main port of call will be Colchester, the town we were both born in”.

Adds Hon. Ed.

When we had bedtime stories read to us, most ended with “And they all lived happily ever after”.  So it’s wonderful to hear of a true life situation which works out in that same way.  We all know how much time and effort Paul has put in to this and are so pleased that his hard work has been rewarded so handsomely.  We all rejoice with you Paul!
A NIGHT “ON THE HOUSE”

After racing the Blackpool 50 Miles, DAVID TOMS of Brandon Fern Hoppers was unwell and was taken to Blackpool Infirmary, then detained overnight for observation.  “Sod’s Law” prevailed as he’d booked and paid for a room from one of Blackpool’s famous seaside landladies.  David, who we’ve seen racing at Donkey Lane and who has a number of ‘classified’ finishes in ultra-distance races, recovered well enough to be discharged on the following day and journey back to Suffolk.

A TRIBUTE TO ‘OLIVER’S ARMY’

The Walking Section of the famous Borough of Enfield Harriers was at a low ebb on the day of Ilford’s Christmas All-comers Walk in December 1997.  They only had 3 members present.  When the race presentation was over this trio went over to ‘The Two Brewers’ public house (now gone upmarket as Bluebecker’s Eating House) with many others who had assembled for the annual Chigwell Row event.  The Enfield trio sat apart from the others in a corner of the bar and started planning for an Enfield revival.  They needed one, as members had vanished off the scene, others were still about but hardly active and rumours were circulating that a leading light GARY SMITH, was applying to join Ilford (he did, but only in 2nd Claim capacity as all he ever wanted to do was score in Essex League races).  Initiating this small but fruitful meeting of minds was MARTIN OLIVER who was then Essex-based, being a resident of Shenfield.  ESSEX WALKER (Issue No. 205) ran an article entitled ‘REVIVAL STARTS IN ESSEX’ and ended by quoting a lyric from an ALEX GLASGOW folk song, to wit “As soon as this pub closes, the revolution starts”.  It was an apt title and a suitable quote – for things began to quickly happen soon after they drank up and left.  For instance on Christmas Day stalwart life member KEN EASLEA (who incidentally was also on Ilford’s books as a 2nd claimer and that Club’s Immediate Past President) announced his engagement to IRENE EMONS.

Enfield’s fortunes began to improve – with Martin at the helm.  He had all the enthusiasm of a revivalist preacher.  First of all he established a regular communication so as all Enfield members + backsliders and those on the periphery, were informed of events with regularity.  It was called ‘Enfield Walker’ with some copies even mailed to interested members of other clubs.  Over the years this publication + ‘Enfield Walker Extra’ (and on one occasion even a 9 page ‘Ainsworth Special’) became both regular and informative reading as it landed on doormats on a monthly basis.  In his song ‘Great Leap Forward’ singer/songwriter BILLY BRAGG mentions “The 15 fame-filled minutes of the fanzine writer”.  Well Martin had 9 years of merited fame for his writing talent which was always an entertaining read and which often questioned ‘The Party Line’.  But mainly it helped pull Enfield’s walkers together and turnouts dramatically improved.  Enfield were very much back in business!

The next step was to commence an Enfield Walking League in 1998.  This was initially based on the enjoyable and popular ‘Inter Club’ format.  No prior entries – just turn up and walk.  It had pitched its racing distance at 5 miles and 6 miles with respective starting times of 2. 30 pm and 2 pm.  But just as happens every year when British Summer Time starts/ends and clocks go forward-and-then-back by One Hour, somebody always gets confused.  Still it continued, sometimes with single figures turning out – but from small acorns big oak trees grow.  Martin pressed on knowing it would catch on.  Perhaps the oddest race was on December 5th 1998 when 10 entrants showed on a bitterly cold day for a 6 miles walk?  There was a revolt!  Writing in the Race Walking Record, the late JOHN HEDGETHORNE described it as a union meeting of the Amalgamated Society of Skivers.  Disgruntled walkers looked at the weather and demanded a 1 mile reduction to 5 miles.  A vote was taken which Martin counted.  8 voted for 5 miles and just 1 voted for the advertised 6 miles.  That voter was GEOFF HUNWICKS who went on to win the shortened race.  Essex Walker’s headline was “GEOFF LOSES VOTE BUT WINS RACE”.  For nostalgia that result was: 1. G. Hunwicks 44.50, 2. D. Sharpe 46.41, 3. R. Powell 46.56, 4. S. Pender 51.52,  5.  D. Ainsworth 52.05, 6. K. Livermore 53.18, 7 P. Ray 53.41, 8. M. Oliver 54.33, 9 Gina Webb 55.33 and 10. J. Hedgethorne 55.40.  6 x Enfield, 3 x Ilford and 1 x Loughton. Soon the Enfield League was to settle on a 5 Miles/2.30 pm format, and that clearly suited the masses as from that point onwards numbers began rising.

Another aim in 1998 was to restore the famous Enfield Open 7 Miles to the fixture card, after a 2 years absence.  It was promoted and 41 finished led by MARK EASTON in 52.52 and to reward Martin’s commitment the host club won team honours with 31 points.   The race has been a feature of the programme ever since, with a peak ‘past revival’ of 56 showing up for its 75th Anniversary in November 2002.  By now the Enfield League was being truly promoted with specified races offering ‘double points’ to lure in the punters – and even ‘treble points’ sometimes.  The ‘core’ of the League is 5 Miles at a fixed 2.30 pm start time and numbers began rising considerably.  Indeed numbers in excess of 50 were once achieved in 4 successive races.  When the Enfield League went on tour, punters followed – Moulton became established as the best attended race in the South, while a short move to Picketts Lock saw a record LICC turnout when the Enfield League hit town.

Like in all Clubs people drop out from time-to-time, and Enfield is no exception.  But Enfield continually mustered more new names to increase their numbers, many being attracted by Enfield League competition and hospitality.  Indeed in a letter to Essex Walker, Ilford’s Captain DAVE KATES (a Donkey Lane regular) wrote about Enfield offering the ‘total package’ i.e. racing and the comradeship of ‘The Upstairs Café’. RON WALLWORK established himself as a genial start line host and post race M.C.

New names began to appear and some of those have made so much progress that they now finish in high positions and also record victories.  The highest compliment that can be paid to MARTIN is that his initiative has helped to SAVE Southern race walking.  Before Martin started his Donkey Lane crusade Southern walking was heading downhill with fields of under 30 at established opens (Met. Police, Belgrave), championship events and League competitions (Bexley Winter League etc).  Some fields were even much lower.  But Enfield bucked the trend.  Martin used ‘B’ laws to govern his League; judging only an old fashioned heel-and-toe unbroken contact with the terra firma.  Martin re-wrote the script, as ‘B’ races were only brought in for an experimental period and were only intended for novice races.  They became permanent features at Donkey Lane.  Some judges refuse to stand in ‘B’ races and a number of officials voiced their views – and their views are respected.  But so are the views of Donkey Lane regulars.  It was realised that abolishing ‘B’ races would cause havoc in race walking, so the ‘experiment’ is now set in concrete.  Had ‘B’ races been abolished then a rival ‘REAL WALKING ASSOCIATION’ would have been founded – people were in place and willing to serve as Officers while the late CHARLIE MEGNIN publicly stated that he would be honoured to become its President.   Charlie, whose last race was in the 75th Enfield Open 7, was not needed in that role – thankfully, for a split in the ranks would have caused great consternation.  Meanwhile the RWA Southern Area recognised Martin’s total commitment by inviting him to be a Vice President, which he accepted.

Martin has stepped down; and the League he founded is seeing its numbers falling slightly, as is the general trend.  The League has new and experienced stewardship and it’s clearly ‘Business As Usual’ at Donkey Lane.  RON WALLWORK has remarked how easy the venue is to reach and we call upon all readers to keep reaching it in their droves.  And…. we’ll never forget the vision and graft of MARTIN OLIVER ESQ.
EMAILS ‘IRON MAN’ KEVIN PERRY
Hi Dave,


Thanks for all the support at Battersea, for me it was the hardest walk I have ever had. I would also like to thank all those who marshalled, judged and manned the feeding stations in appalling weather conditions.  The event was well organised as far as the walkers were concerned and the T-shirt and commemorative medal a bonus.


On a personal level…my sister and brother in-law drove up from Southend to watch me race, upon entering at the wrong park  gate my brother in-law thought he saw me walk past wearing the number 61, he quickly drove round to the other side of the park and saw Alan O’Rawe and said “Kevin should be on his way I’ve seen him go past wearing number 61”,  Alan’s reply….”Has he fell over??? His number is 16.


Please pass on my thanks to all for a great event.

A bientot,  Kevin Perry
BARRY’S RESPONSE TO 
JONATHAN EDWARDS

Someone recently said to me, “Barry, when you were a race walker you were super fit.  With that compliment in mind, I would prefer to see millions of Britain’s population leave their  armchairs and start race walking rather than see them waiting to die in the obesity/diabetes/heart clinic….at every NHS hospital and private clinic in the land.

Perhaps Jonathan needs to get his eyes tested!  As for hop-skip-and-jump, its an injury inducing event practiced by failed sprinters!

Yours in Sport

Barry Ingarfield UK Athletics middle-distance and endurance coach.
COUNTDOWN TO SEPTEMBER 30TH

OLLY BROWN is repeating his big Southend-to-Ilford charity walk of some years ago.  In 2007 he’s extended the finish to Ilford’s Valentines Park, so as folk can walk a few laps with him around the park.  Action commences at 8 am from SOUTHEND PIER (by the Three Shells Café) when leading light ROGER MILLS will flag him on his way.  Estimated arrival time in Valentines Park is 12.30 pm – 1.30 pm.  Other personalities are lined-up to join him along the way.  We have published his route below, and hope that you’ll join-in for a section or two, to encourage Olly’s progress.  Mind you, having rattled off 100 miles in late July, 38 won’t seem like too much of a challenge will it?

Olly is racing for 10 charities:  Anchor House Appeal (Homelessness), Anxiety Care, Careline – Telephone Counselling Service, Helen Rollason Heal Cancer Charity Go For Gold Campaign, King George’s Hospital Rheumatology Support Group, Redbridge Night Shelter, St. Angela’s Centre (for deaf and hard of hearing), St. John Ambulance (370 Ilford Division), The London Chest Hospital and The Royal British Legion.  Please give support.

If you wish to sponsor Olly,  please make your cheque or cheques out to whichever charity/charities you wish to support and mail them to Olly Browne at 82 Tattersall Gardens, LEIGH-ON-SEA, Essex.  SS9 2QT.  Or see Olly at the meetings.  Having given you his address, we might as well throw-in a free plug for his business – Olly Browne & Sons – which specialises in painting, decorating and home renovations.  Those walkers who have used his professional services have spoken highly of the work completed!   His number is 01702 – 557109.

The Route:

START: Southend Pier (The Three Shells Café).  

Walk along the sea front and Chalkwell Westcliff station will be on the (left). Then up to Hadleigh Fields (on left). 5 miles.  

Then it’s down to Thundersley and on to Rayleigh; straight over Swallows Roundabout and up to The Carpenters Arms.  10 miles.  Then it’s onto the Business Park Roundabout (short cut) to Wickford Dual Carriageway, turn left. At next roundabout turn R and go straight on and the John Barras Pub is (on right).  Then its on to Rainbow Heath, Gary Hill and on to Crower Road.  15 miles.  

Then it’s down to Billericay (with the Kings Head and Duke of York pubs on left hand side) and up to roundabout where you turn left and take the A129 To Brentwood (Rising Sun Pub on right) and up to the Chequers Pub (on left) 22 miles.  Past Hanging Hill Lane (on left) and the Hutton Pub (on left and up to Shenfield Station.  Up the High Rd and turn right at Mini Roundabout, up to Traffic Lights, turn left into Brentwood High Road.  Keep going up past the Police Station (on left) 25 miles.  

Go up to the Traffic Light (Harvester and Bull pubs on right) and turn into Wiggley Bush Lane, South Weald.  Turn left into Weald Park, past Old McDonalds Farm, St Vincent Hamlet (on left) into Havering and up to The Bear Pub (30 miles).

Keep going across Traffic Lights to Chase Cross and across next Traffic Lights to Collier Row Roundabout, keep going past Camping Shop (on left) and turn left onto Whalebone Lane North.  Past City Limits and onto Billet Road and up to Crooked Billet Pub and turn right onto The Eastern Avenue. 35 miles.

Down to McDonalds restaurant passing Newbury Park Station (on right) and turn left onto Ley Street.  Turn right into Perth Road and down to Valentines Park which is on the left.  38 miles. FINISH!
ON THE RECORD

Our appeal from ex-RAF man DAVE LEVY for old Race Walking Records has been answered by LAURIE WARRICKER (ex Metropolitan WC).  So the hunt is now off.  And…. how many readers remember both Dave and Laurie?
ANAGRAM
‘The London Olympic Games’ can be made into ‘Men plan shit comedy logo’.

SHORT EMAILS –
BATTERSEA 50K/100 MILES

From LEN RUDDOCK: Congratulations to all the Ilford lads.

From TONY PERKINS: Thanks again for the DAVIS family for                             




providing the after-race buffet.
EMAILS CATH DUHIG
Dear Dave,

It’s usually Pete who writes the stories of my events rather than me, so I think, as he wasn’t there and I was off the planet most of the time while doing the darned thing, there might not be much of an account this year!  It was so cold and wet that my brain numbed.  As usual, now, a couple of days on, the memory of how bad it felt some of the time is fading, but I think I shall focus on slightly lesser distances in future.  100Kms seems altogether more sensible than 100 miles….I’ll have to get back in contact with the Spanish and see what they can offer!  Anyway, a few thanks, which you may or may not wish to include in the next EW.   Everyone who organised, helped, fed, I am especially grateful to Dave Green for making me some space on their table, and to Marie and Graham Doke for looking after me in the feeding zone, as well as to the ubiquitous Pam and co at the official feeding station.  Peter and Pauline who took me to Liverpool Street after the event.  I think I would still be sitting on a pavement in darkest Battersea if they hadn’t as I was totally incapable of hailing a cab or reading a tube map.  Also to the man who stopped me as I was shuffling up the hill – yes, hill, in Norfolk! – back to my house in Downham and gave me a lift home.  I did vaguely recognise him, though, as I told Peter and Pauline later, I think I would have got into the car with Jack the Ripper by that stage.  All the lap counters and commentators – but especially yourself as it’s really entertaining and uplifting to hear what you’ve found to say about oneself and everyone else.  I shall really have to work on Madame A now!  All the people who came out to give support (my stepson appeared for about an hour at 1 a.m. having just got back home from Glasgow)  BUT NOT YOU, LOL DORDOY, BECAUSE YOU REFUSED TO TAKE MY PLACE AND WALK FOR ME.  I SHAN’T FORGET!!!   It was great so see Kevin Perry again, I think we both helped each other through low patches.  Hey, lots of ramblings, hope you can sort and use something.


Just got the notice of the Centenary Dinner.  Really want to come but it’s the weekend of the ‘get in’ for Blithe Spirit.  Please get everyone to put pressure on my lovely hubby to realise it will be possible for us to do both.


Gotta go now – cleaning, packing etc to do before I go to Spain, where the ‘rest and recovery’ phase of training is so much easier to accommodate.


See you the month after next!,  Cath
PAST DAYS
DAVE SHARPE’s letter about race walkers past interests prompted response from frequent Essex visitor and SWC President SHAUN LIGHTMAN who concurred Dave’s remarks about his ice skating talents; but added that he’d been a good track runner before taking up pedestrianism in a big way.  Shaun ran a 4.32 mile with Thames Valley Harriers, and had an 800 metres best of 2.02.  “My aim was always to beat 2 minutes” he stated.  “When I started race walking with the Metropolitan WC I went out training with HAROLD WHITLOCK, DON THOMPSON and TOM MISSON.  You could certainly learn much from that trio”.  BILL SUTHERLAND could learn a bit about recognition – for he reported that he walked by Shaun at the SWC 100 Miles and didn’t recognise him!  While writing about decent milers, readers will remember a few issues ago, we reported on CARL LAWTON’s times over that distance for Belgrave Harriers.  Further back we remember that both the late PHIL EMBLETON and STEVE GOWER could work up a good head-of-steam when they opted for running races.

WHERE TO GOV?

Pedestrian ALAN O’RAWE got lost in ‘the Square Mile’ as he attempted walking from Liverpool Street Station (EC2) to Tower Hill (EC3).  Did he think of calling a cab?  No – but he did call a cabby.  Alan whipped out his mobile and called Southend-based STEVE ALLEN for directions, which he got crisply and clearly from ‘the knowledge man’.  Let’s hope Alan gives Steve a tip when he next sees him.
[image: image9.emf]

IN THE RUNNING
STEVE ALLEN is running October’s Amsterdam Marathon for Multiple Sclerosis, so please make donations when he comes around with his sponsorship sheet.  The ‘regulars’ will be in the Netherlands with him:  Dad ALEX, DENNIS JONES and MICKY SUTTON.   
EMAILS SWC 100 MILES ORGANISER 
KATHY CRILLEY
Many thanks to all who contributed to the success of the Surrey Walking Club 100 mile race in Battersea Park.  This includes all those who walked – we couldn’t have done it without you!  The lap recorders, judges, marshals and all the other officials.  Pam Ficken and her team of feeders who, as usual, organised a brilliant feeding station, and all those who came and supported their friends and family.

I’ve had lots of complimentary phone calls, text messages and emails – which means it must have been well organised and enjoyable (not sure by whom though!).

Thank you, Dave for your commentaries over the weekend – most entertaining and it’s a shame that they couldn’t be heard in the support hall as well! 

I have a fistful of ‘lessons learned’ to go in a booklet I’m writing on how to put and manage a 100 miles/24 hour race which, hopefully, will be useful for any future race organiser/race director.

If anyone EW reader has any comments on how we could have improved the race – please send them to me – no matter how small or critical!

[image: image10.emf]

THROWING AN EVENT

Following-on from DAVE SHARPE’s letter, RON WALLWORK won the Lancashire Junior Discus on the same day that he won that County’s Junior 1 Mile Walk.  
INFO FROM ANN SMITH
Peoples


Have had a conversation with Ronnie Wallwork regarding their Enfield fixture and our Molly Barnett races next year

.



We have agreed



Molly Barnett will be 8 March



Enfield race will be 15 March



Both is what we had been thinking about anyway – so 


that has worked out well

As far as the Molly Barnett is concerned, because the Police have stopped us using the Millburn Hill/Sir William Lyons Roads without a road closure notice (at a cost of between £500 and £700) we have yet to decide a venue for these races – but will be looking at Victoria Park in Leamington – or possibly Coventry’s Memorial Park.  I am contacting both University of Warwick and Warwick DC regarding venues

Watch this space

Hope everyone is Ok

Love Ann
[image: image11.emf]


CHANGE OF ADDRESS  

Long established Chadwell Heath resident PETER CRANE has retired to Hastings.  A few well-known walkers already reside in the town, which used to be the start of the 38 miles Hastings-to-Brighton classic – before increasing traffic forced it off the road.  We wish him much happiness in his new surroundings.  Address is now:  7, Winterbourne Close, HASTINGS, East Sussex.  TN34 1XG.  Tel: 01424-426414.   email: p.crane7w@hotmail.co.uk
PETER’S GETTING THEATRICAL

[image: image12.emf]

We congratulate PETER MARLOW who retired in August as Area Manager for the Holland & Barrett health food chain.  Indeed many a race walker has ventured into their shops in search of that extra something on the shelves that might boost their performance on the tarmacadum!   Our 1972 Olympian and Chief Judge for the 2008 Beijing Games will not be putting his feet up quite yet, he he’s immediately filled another full-time position.  He’s one of 3 Duty Front-of-House Managers at the Theatre Royal in Bury St. Edmund’s.  Built in 1819 by National Gallery architect William Wilkins, its one of Britain’s finest Regency theatres.  Peter has considerable experience in front-off-house matters, being at various times the proprietor of 2 restaurants and 2 wine bars – one of which sponsored an athletic club, to wit the Dulwich-based Mother Goose AC in the 70s.  We wish Peter good luck in the theatre or should we say, “Break a leg”.
NOT IN VIEW 
In 2005 and 2006 the Clerical Medical 85 Miles Parish Walk around the Isle of Man has made compulsive viewing on Sky Sports.  On each occasion one of our IOM contacts has emailed advance notice of when these hour-long documentaries were to be screened and on which of Sky channels.  In turn we’ve issued info to our readers and they’ve been able to tune in, or get it videoed.  And mighty impressed they’ve been.  In 2007 the first Hon. Ed. knew of this was after the last showing had been transmitted, so it was missed by almost all our readers.  What a shame, as the odd viewer who did pick it up evaluated it to be on a par with past offerings.  Sorry Folks!
CENTENARY
All 400 tickets were snapped-up for September’s Centenary Dinner at Eton Manor Sports Club.  It’s Athletics Section started later in 1912!

CLAMPS

The 2007 LICC 3,000 metres programme ended at Harringey’s New River Stadium with another single-figures walking turnout in an otherwise surprisingly well-supported meeting.  An officials shortage resulted in no timekeeper being available to call times at the walk start point – also it was another un-judged walk.  In oppressive heat DAVE SHARPE was well clear of all (sic) the 6 others to record his 2nd victory of 2007.  Attenders did not like the ‘pay and display’ terms of the stadium car park (Essex Walker had warned then).  KEN LIVERMORE, who used to live in this area, pointed out that parking at the stadium was more secure than using local streets, where the possibility of returning to cars ‘on house bricks’ was a real one.  People have been coming to the New River Stadium for decades, and are used to parking and heading for the track.  At previous meetings this year those who have failed to spot the ticket machine and small sign have been clamped (£100 release fee).  This happened again at the LICC meeting – indeed debut walker ADRIAN LAING (Highgate Harriers) had his car champed while he walked.  He also hadn’t seen the sign!  Far be it for Essex Walker to tell Enfield & Harringey AC how to run their Club; but they should stop using the New River Stadium while ‘pay & display’ parking exists, and use their other 2 tracks (Picketts Lock & QE Stadiums) which both have abundant free parking.  JARVIS LEISURE now run the New River Stadium in contract capacity.  If they ran an empty and used stadium for weeks on end, this grubby shower of discredited tightwads would not longer have any punters to fleece!  QED.
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OFF WATCH  
The last edition reported that Ilford AC’s Walking Section had been donated a valuable but old fashioned timekeeper’s watch (i.e. with sweep-hand as opposed to digital display).  DAVE SHARPE is now going through the rigmarole of getting it valued for insurance purposes etc., etc.  This gesture appears to be a carbon copy of one made to The Centurions some years back – and discussion about what to do with that particular old-fashioned out-of-date stopwatch, which will probably never be used, has taken up an inordinate amount of ’time’ at more than one of their AGMs.  Perhaps the best course of action when such gifts are received would be to ‘accidentally’ drop then in front of a bus? 
FIXTURES
Sat Sep 1

Jim Sharlott 10K + YAG






Leicester





11 am

Sun Sep 2

Church-to-Church 19½ Miles





St. Peter Port




9 am

Sun Sept 2

LPR Open 9K Yacht Handicap





Blackheath Park



11.30 am

Sun 9 Sept

RWA 10K + support card






Earls Colne




1.30 pm

Sun 9 Sept

LPR Open 9K Yacht Handicap





Blackheath Park



11.30 am

Wed 12 Sept

WWW/Esx Lg/Geo Woods Trophy 5000m + YAG

Ashtons Track



6.30 pm
Sat 15 Sept 

Enfield League 5 Miles







Donkey Lane




2.30 pm

Sat 22 Sept

Essex AAA/Essex League 10,000 metres



Colchester Garrison


noon

Sun Sept 23

BMAF 10K









Dudley

Sat 29 Sept 

Post Office-in-Uniform Race





Mount Pleasant



2 pm

Sun Sept 30

Southend-to-Ilford 38 Miles Charity Walk


Southend Pier



8 am

Sat Oct 6

SWC Gazette Cup (4 Miles)






Monks Hill

Sun Oct 7

Claire Powell Walks –







CANCELLED
Sat Oct 13

Enfield League RWA Centenary Weekend Meeting

Sat Oct 13

RWA Centenary Dinner






RAF Club Piccadilly


7 pm

Sun Oct 21

LPR Open 9K Yacht Handicap





Blackheath Park



11.30 am
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STARS ON SATURDAY  
Those assembling on the Battersea Park track start line for the 100 Miles may well have seen double Olympic decathlon champion DALEY THOMPSON putting sprinters through their paces.  And we were pleased to welcome IOM legend SEAN HANDS who was attending a fellow Manx athlete.  For many it was a first time to meet Sean, a 2005/6 100 Miles victor and the IOM 85 Miles Parish Walk record holder.
RACE WALKING SENT-UP BY
 TRIPLE JUMPER

Britain’s most listened to radio station (by many millions) is BBC Radio 2.  On Wednesday 1st August at 6.45 pm Olympic triple jumper Jonathan Edwards was the ‘live’ guest.

Presenter:
“Which athletic event do you think is the craziest?  


Is it the hop, step and jump or the pole vault 




maybe?”

J.E.:


“It’s the walk, that’s the craziest event in my 





view…. I can believe I’ve just said that”

Presenter:

“It does look comical.  There’s only one rule in it 





isn’t there, in that they have to have one foot on 




the ground at all time?”
J.E:


“Yes you’re correct – that’s the only rule – 





unbroken contact with the ground”

Presenter:

“There was some rumpus at the Sydney Olympic 




when the leading woman in the walk was 





disqualified just as she was about to enter the Stadium”
J.E.:


“Yes that’s what happened.  You’re only allowed 2 



warnings in walking and when the 3rd comes in, you’re 



out”.

We should be pleased that he only remembered one transgression (i.e. contact) for if trying to explain bent/straight knee laws one feels he’d have totally confused millions of listeners, not to mention himself.
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ON HIS TOES

On the Monday after racing a Veterans 20K at Sutton Coldfield, RON POWELL went to his local church hall to assist his wife in running a Monday Club for old timers.  While there an ‘old dear’ slammed her motorised wheelchair into reverse and ran over a foot, so breaking 2 toes.  Ouch!  It hurt, but Ron didn’t realise the severity at the time…and later that same Monday he painfully raced the Veterans 2,000 metres at nearby Copthall Stadium.  The Enfield (2nd claim Ilford) stalwart realised by halfway that something was clearly wrong – but he still recorded a finish!  When the offending ‘old dear’ left the church hall she drove her motorised wheelchair into a rose bed totally demolishing a horticulturist’s best endeavours.  The pain got worse over the days so Ron sought a medical consultation by swinging a damaged foot onto his garden fence – his next door neighbour is a surgeon, and he diagnosed 2 broken toes.  So Ron’s July/August plans were cancelled with great reluctance.  Ron hopefully intends resuming racing in September’s Church-to-Church as he’s already entered and forked out for his Guernsey accommodation.  We wish him well.

One of walking’s great friends, BOB RUSSELL MP (Colchester) who at times has been the Liberal Democrats front bench spokesman for Sport, has highlighted the dangers of motorised wheelchairs in the House of Commons chamber.  He got satirised on ‘Bremer, Bird & Fortune’ for his troubles.  Perhaps Bob, who gave us great support at our 100 miles events in Colchester and who appeared as guest speaker at a Metropolitan Police Walking Club Dinner, could give his views to the dangerous old dears at Ron’s church hall?
FROM NICK SILVESTER
Can I start a movement for a collection to say thank you to Martin for all his work at Enfield?

AT THE RACES
We congratulate BRIAN & PAM FICKEN’s daughter PENNY on her marriage to Richard Scott.  The ceremony took place at Newmarket’s famous and historic Rowley Mile racecourse, scene of that great 2000 Millennium Challenge, plus many other races of distance and shorter, over many years.  The reception took place in the marvellous new grandstand complex, which we’ve previously used for our own prize giving ceremony.  Wonderful surroundings for a truly happy day for both.  Penny has raced in the Essex League and also completed the arduous Bradford 50K.  On behalf of all readers we wish the happy couple many great times ahead.
END OF TERM


Promising prospect CHELSEA O’RAWE HOBBS has heard the Canvey Island school bell ring for the final time, and now heads to nearby Benfleet to commence college life as a student studying ‘an ology’ of some sort.   We all wish Chelsea well as the next phase of her academic life unfolds before her.  Leaving school means that Chelsea is no longer available for representative selection by the ENGLISH SCHOOLS, who when it comes to organising athletics trips, display as much talent as one trying (and failing) to organise a certain function in a brewery!








